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South Africa: Forge a Bolshevik p'artyJ 
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On 12 June the white-supremacist regime 
clamped a nationwide 'state of emergency' on 
the seething black rebellion in South Africa. 
This totalitarian repression aimed above all 
to prevent the general strike called for 16 
June, the tenth anniversary of the Soweto up
riSing. However, that day millions of black 
workers defied police-state terror and shut 
down the apartheid economy. Due to Pretoria's 
draconian blackout on news and the cowardly 
self-censorship of the imperialist media, very 
little is known about what is now happening in 
South Africa. It is clear, however, that the 
organised black proletariat stands as the 
main force of resistance. Protest strikes 
against the arrest of trade union activists 
under the 'state of emergency' have continued, 
most notably in the diamond mines. And, as we 
go to press, the largest black trade union 
federation COSATU has announced a nationwide 
'day of action' for 14 July. 

Even as the apartheid butchers carry out 
mass terror in the tO~TIships, they rightly 
point to the Thatcher government as their 
staunchest overseas apologist and ally. Yet 
the outrage felt among broad sectors of the 
population in Britain against the apartheid 
regime and the Thatcher government is channel
led by Neil Kinnock's Labour Party and the 
liberal-Labourite Anti Apartheid Movement in
to nothing more than building an obscene 
popular front for imperialist sanctions -
ranging from Tory 'wets' (and even the queen) 
to the fake left. The 28 June 'anti-apartheid' 
march in London attracted 100,000 people. But 
the demonstration was aimed by its organisers 
at pressuring the racist Thatcher to impose 
'sanctions' against her Pretoria allies and 
paving the way for a Labour electoral victory. 

On 19 June, a week after the South African 
'emergency' was decreed, the Spartacist 
League/US sponsored a talk titled 'Avenge 
Soweto -- Wo:kers to Power!' in New York, 
given by Reuben Shiffman, co-chairman of the 
Partisan Defense Committee and a member of 
Transport Workers Union Local 100. We rrint 
below sections of his talk (originally printed 
in Workers ilanquard no 407, 4 July), edi ted 
for publication. 

In the last seven weeks there have been two 
of the most massive general strikes in the 
history of South Africa, which have shaken the 
apartheid police state. They are the culmi
nation of a mounting revolt that has sustained 
itself now for almost two years, since the 
autumn of 1984. These events, as any major 
social struggle on this scale, pose the ques
tion of power: who shall rule in South Africa? 

The raCist, white-supremacist regime has 

May Day 1986 - Black workers shut down apartheid economy in biggest political strike in South African history. 

responded with mounting repression, mixed with 
the pretense of reform. The present revolt was 
set off by a proposal for a new constitution 
which would grant a sham parliament to the 
Indian and coloured (mixed-race) minorities 
while underlining and reinforcing the dis
enfranchisement of the black African majority 
of 23 million. It was an attempt to divide the 
oppressed peoples of South Africa against one 
another. However, the constitution had com
pletely the opposite effect. It served to 
unite the Indians and the coloureds with the 
blacks and launched the present revolt, which 
has swept through all sections of society, 
including strata of the privileged whites. 

In another apartheid 'reform' in 1979 the 
regime sought to legalize black unions after 
a strike wave which had lasted for six years. 
They hoped by legalizing the unions that they 
would be able to control them and subordinate 
them to the state, Instead the black unions 
have become a mighty fortress of workers 
power against the white-supremacist police 
state. 

This spring, while Botha abolished the pass 
laws, he strengthened his bonapartist police 
powers and certain laws to evict Hlack people 
from the so-called 'white homeland'. This con
stitutes 87 per cent of South Africa, includ
ing all the ports, major Cities, the indus
trial and mining heartland, the arable land, 
etc. Blacks are relegated to the 13 per cent 
of the land that is not productive, that con
tains no industry or mineral wealth. 

In the streets of Crossroads, a squatter 
settlement of 100,000-200,000 on the outskirts 
of Cape Town, the Botha regime has incited 
black vigilante squads to attack the homes 
of militant leaders. With the compliCity of 
the police and with police-supplied arms and 
Molotov cocktails, systematically the resi
dents were burned out, and tOday bulldozers 
plow through what remains of the homes that 
had been established by these people, to 
drive them out of Cape Town. 

Nevertheless, one gets the picture of a 
regime that is striking out in different di-
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-South Africa ... 
(Continued from page 1) 

rections, pursuing contradictory policies, un
sure of itself, a regime that has lost its 
nerve. And this is not belied by the present 
draconian police powers, which are almost 
absurd in their authoritarian measures. Now 
there is no judicial review of anything the 
police do, whether they shoot down. youth on 
the streets, or detain, torture and kill. This 
is a license to forture, a license to kill, 
that has been enshrined now in the official 
register of the South African government. 

It is even considered 'subversive' to com
ment on these measures, or on anything that 
the government is doing in the present crack
down. On TV news today they showed a picture 
of the Sowetan, which is the major black news
paper in South Africa. It's actually quite 
conservative. The front page had big blank 
spaces where it would normally report what's 
actually going on, Then Pretoria's 'Minister 
of Information' , as in Orwell's' 1984, gets on 
TV and says, 'Maybe we'll have to declare 
these white spaces subversive too' ! 

Nevertheless, all of these measures -- the 
killing of over 1900, mainly black youth, the 
endless detentions and torture of thousands 
more, including now major trade-union, nation
alist and community leaders -- have not 
quelled the revolt at all. There has been a 
breakdown in the coherence of the apartheid 

Quote of the month 

The dual nature 
of the Stalinist 
bureaucracy 

Trotsky and Lenin 

In late 1937, during discussion preceding 
the founding of the Socialist Workers Party, a 
dispute broke out on the class character of 
the Soviet Union under Stalin which is of par
ticular relevance over Poland today. This 
fight presaged the split from Trotskyism two 
years later by an anti-Soviet opposition led 
by Max Shachtman and James Burnham. Trotsky 
intervened in the discussion to insist that 
the USSR was still a workers state, albeit bu
reaucratically degenerated, and analogous to 
trade unions led by pro-capitalist bureau
crats, such as the American Federation of 
Labor then headed by William Green. 

The function of Stalin, like the function 
of Green, has a dual character. Stalin serves 
the bureaucracy and thus the world boureeoisie; 
but he cannot serve the bureaucracy without 
defending that social foundation which the bu
reaucracy exploits in its own interests. To 
that extent does Stalin defend nationalised 
property from imperialist attacks and from the 
too impatient and avaricious layers of the bu
reaucracy itself. However, he carries through 
this defense with methods that prepare the 
general destruction of Soviet society. It is 
exactly because of this that the Stalinist 
clique must be overthrown. But it is the rev
olutionary pro~etariat who must overthrow it. 
The proletariat cannot subcontract this work 
to the imperialists. In spite of Stalin, the 
proletariat defends the USSR from imperialist 
attacks. 

-- Leon Tr~tsky, 'Not a Workers' and Not a 
Bourgeois State?' (November 1937) 
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White police state 
rules by terrorising 

black majority. 

regime, which does not mean that this regime 
has lost its bloodlust. There are plenty of 
would-be Hitlers in the racist apartheid 
police state. More than one third of the white 
electorate supports parties to the right of 
the ultrarightist Nationalist Party that is 
governing the country. There are plenty of 
people who would like to carry out a racist 
holocaust to silence the present level of 
black revolt. 

But the present situation very much re
sembles what Lenin said in 'Left-Wing' Commun
ism: 

'The fundamental law of revolution, which 
has been confirmed by all revolutions and 
especially by all three Russian revolutions 
in the twentieth century, is as follows: 
for a revolution to take place it is not 
enough for the exploited and oppressed 
masses to realise the impossibility of liv
ing in the old way, and demand Changes; for 
a revolution to take place it is essential 
that the exploiters should not be able to 
live and rule in the old way.' 

And that seems to be the case in South Africa 
today -- a prerevolutionary situation. The 
masses -- as demonstrated by this picture of a 
black youth standing before the red flag of 
the October Revolution -- desire not only rev
olution but communism insofar as they under
stand it (which is not much) and solidarize, 
insofar as they knbw about it, with the 
Russian Revolution of 1917, which freed the 
Russian 'prisonhouse of peoples' from tsarist 
absolutism and capitalist exploitation. 

Workers to power - Forge a Bolshevik party! 
But for such a revolution to triumph it 

needs a Bolshevik party such as Lenin and 
Trotsky built, and this does not now exist in 
South Africa. What are the program and pros
pects for South African Bolshevism? 

One of the crucial lessons of the Russian 
October Revolution is the genuine solution to 
the national and democratic tasks in countries 
that represent uneven and combined develop
ment, that combine, for example, the tribalism 
and forced retribalization of the bantustan 
with the advanced industry and modern tpch
nology of an imperialist power that you see in 
South Africa. To solve these questions re
quires the conquest of power by the prOlet
ariat leading and reconstructing the oppressed 
nation. 

Let us take just one elementary democratic 
• demand that you will see no nationalist or 

other group on the left raise in the context 
of South Africa. In the United States, in 
Europe, in Sri Lanka, wherever the question 
arises, the Spartacist tendency demands full 
citizenship rights for foreign workers. If 
you work there and contribute to the wealth of 
the country, certainly you deserve all the 
rights of full citizenship, In South Africa 
every black worker is treated as a foreign 
worker, stripped of every democratic, civil 
and human right. 

But this is particularly the case for the 
migrant workers from the bantustans and from 
countries like Lesotho, Botswana and Mozam-. 
bique. The demand of full citizenship for 
foreign workers necessarily cuts through 
nationalism because it addresses the question 
of the relationship of South Africa to the 
rest of the continent, and the fact that the 
South African black proletariat and particu
larly the strategically placed miners are the 
powerhouse for the emancipation of all sub
Saharan Africa. 

And this is why Trotsky's program of the 
dictatorship of the proletariat to reconstruct 
the oppressed nation is so very powerful in 
the South African framework. But the problem 
is, as we wrote in an article last year 
['South Africa: Razor's edge', Workers Hammer 
no 68, April 1985]: 'The black proletariat 
is still being used as cattle to haul the 
ideological cart.of nationalism,' Mainly the 
ANC (African National Congress). This was 
clearly seen in the formation last December of 
the half-million-strong Congress of South 
African Trade Unions, whose president, Elijah 
Barayi, is an old ANC militant. 

The ANC came up with a strategy of making 
the townships 'ungovernable', after they were 
already ungovernable, and of making apartheid 
unworkable after it had already been shown to 
be unworkable. It also conducts a campaign of 
guerrilla warfare, which reqUires tremendous 
heroism and shows that they have a very power
ful degree of support within the country. 
Insofar as this guerrillaism is aimed at mili
tary targets, we hail it. But the guerrillaism 
has taken a sinister turn, with so-called 
'soft' targets, including civilian white 
populations, such as in the' Durban bombings 
on Christmas and recently. And this is to be 
condemned. It does not serve the oppressed, 
it serves the oppressor, to harden the white 
population and disorganize the masses. 

But this guerrillaism is only incidental 
to the strategy of the ANC, which is to pres
sure the more 'liberal' sections of the -
English-speaking capitalists represented by 
Gavin ReIly. We're talking about a man who 
controls one half the Johannesburg stock ex
change and is the prinCipal benefactor of 
apartheid superexploitation, for which thou
sands of blacks ~ive their lives and thousands 
are permanently maimed yearly, The strategy 
of the ANC in this regard was laid out quite 
clearly by its publicity director, Thabo 
Mbeki, earlier this year: 

'If we can mobilise them and form some 

kind of alliance with them [that is, South 
African businessmen and other white lib
erals], then we are talking not of over
throwing the government but of turning so 
many people against it that it would be 
forced to do what Ian Smith had to do.' 

Namely, in Bhcdpsia, culminating in the Lan
caster Agreement of 1979 when Zimbabwe became 
simply another neocolonial member of the Brit
ish Commonwealth with black faces in high 
places. White capitalists actually saw their 
investments made more secure by a black-run 
regime that suppressed workers with more sav
age labor legislation than is seen even in the 
apartheid police state itself, and a regime 
that has conducted a tribalist war against the 
minority peoples of Zimbabwe. 

The point is that we need today in South 
Africa a party like the Bolsheviks built. We 
need such a party because it is only through 
a revolution like occurred in Russia in which 
those who labour rule, in which those who 
produce the wealth own the wealth, that the 
social surplus can be devoted to the socialist 
reconstruction of society. South Africa does 
not have to go the way of Zimbabwe and the 
other African neocolonial regimes. I just read 
in Saturday's New York Times about the Sudan, 
a country wracked by famine, by racial war be
tween the Islamic north and black south in 
which over a million people died a decade ago, 
The result was that the Sudan is now an ' Islamic 
republic'. This article described the situ
ation of amputated beggars who go about re-
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viledby·.&Ociety because they tried t.o steal, 
or were accused of stealing; a 10~;f of bread. 
This does not have to be the future of South 
Africa, which -':las the industrial power,'the 
mine.ral resources, the. weal th cr~ated by 
many of the peoples of southern Africa, to 
build a just society that.can emancipate all 
of southern Africa, 

So wh~t needs to be done? Trotsky stated: 
'.;. in the conditiolts;lin South Africa} of 
an approaching political crisis, there must 
be createQ.$J?ecial ille.gal nuclei of the 
party apparatus •. ~. The most important form 
of the illegal ·or. semilegal work of revol .. 
utionaries is the work in mass .organizations, 
particularly in the trade unions.' This was 
said 50 years ago and these tasks' are long 
overdue. . 

- TlJM. black African "trade unions began in 
the aftermath of the [Russian} October Revol
ution, inspired by that revolution and by 
the Industrial Wor~ers of the World in the 
United States. It was initiated by people 
like SP Bunting, who later became a Communist, 
who would talk often in halls like this in 
J.ohannesburg, to multiracial but largely 
black audiences. And he would ask them, 'What 
do you want?' Their answer would be: 'Sifuna 
zonke' -- everything. It is time to begin the 
construction of the party so tha~ those who 
have toiled so long can have what is right
fully theirs: everything. 

Sanctions and , 
imperialist hypocrisy 

, 
In this country. virtually the whole of the 

fake-revolut.ionary left tails after the likes of 
former Tor;y top cop Leon Brittan and Labour
ite CIA-lover Denis Healey in calling for 
sanctions r either openly appealing to Thatcher 
(as do the Communist Party and Socialist 
Workers Party) or trying to use the working 
class to pressure her through the .call for 
'workers sanctions'. Thus, on the 28 June 
march, the cent.rist Workers Power's repeti.., 
tive chorus was, 'Don't wait for Thatcher'-
workers sanctions now!' 

In his talk,· 'Avenge Soweto -- Workers to 
Pow.er!', Reuben Shiffman exposed and, denounced 
the hypocrisy of American imperia1i.stpo1i
ticians and spokesmen who call for disinvest
ment and economic sanctions against South 
Africa. ·During the discussion period this pro
voked a young black activist to question 
whether on the issue of divestment we did not 
end up on the same side as ~eagan, Thatcher 
and the other right-wing friends' of the apar.t

.heid ~tate. Following are portions of the talk 
and summary remarks which address this 
question. 

They had a big march for sanctions on June 
14th. Here!s Ii demonstration that takes off 
from Dag Hammarskjold Plaza, a plaza named 
after one of the .people who was principally 
responsible for the assassination of one of. 
Africa's most eminent black nationalists, 
Patric€! Lumumba .• I propose that after a 
socialist revolution in this country, we re
name that s~are Patrice Lumumba Plaza. And 
they marched around for five miles in the 
hot sun to hear' [racist New York'City mayor] 
Ed Koch.talk about fighting· apartheid! 

Yesterday Congress passed a bill calling 
for economic sanctions against South Africa 
as part of a campaign of pressure on Botha to 
behave himself •. What's going on here is Con
gress is trying to save South African capital
ism from a regime that seems to be losing con
trol:.It's that simple. 'Get' it under con-

Centrist Workers Power provides 'left' cover for 
imperialist sanctions. Trotskyists insist sanctions are 
aimed at keeping South Africa safe for capitalism. 
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troll'. That's the message. Whether it comes 
from Reagan (remember 'constructive enga~e
ment'?) or from the' sanctimonious sanctions 
people in Congress, the message is the same, 
to.save South Africa fro~ the civil war it 
so desperately' needs. 

This is what we call the contra Congress .. 
This Congress recently lifted the Clark Amend
ment, which is just kicking over a stone $0 

you know what's actually happening in Angola. 
So now we know the CIA's been sending millions 
all along to UNI.TA --. South Africa's contras 
in'Angola -- who are held at bay only by the 
Soviet-backed Cuban troops, It's all in pur
suit of the anti-Soviet war drive. In Angola 
the not-so-Cold War is the struggle between 
apartheid enslavement and national 
independence. 

ately needs .• The demonstrat-ion -- at least in 
embryo -- of the capacit; of such a/;arty was 
November 27, 1982. The Ku Klux Klan' announced, 
since their candidate was in the White House, 
they were going to celebrate in.the streets of 
Washingto~, This is the nation's capital and a 
largely black city. The declared a:m of the 
Klan march was to kick out the immigrants, a 
key question in·this country as well as in 
South Africa+ But everyone knew, it's the 
Klan, they're really targeting the blacks. We 
were determined to see that the Klan was not 
going to ma.rch., We got behind that proposition 
major labor unions throughout the mid-Atlantic 
area. And we were able to build a demonstra~ 
tion', with substantial assistance fro1D them 
and from the black community in Washington, of 
more than 5000 people, who stopped the Klan 

J 

The red flag flies over funeral .of Peter Nchabeleng. anti-apartheid fighter killed while in police detention. \ 

This is the same CO.ngress .that, after the 
United State's bombed and raped and pillaged 
and murdered two million pe()ple in Vietnam, 
v9ted to .continue this country's economic boy
cott of Vietnam. If'sanctions are such a power
ful demand, then why didn.'.t the~ntiwar move
ment in the '60s and ., 70s -- whi.ch inclpded 
many of the anti-apartheid liberals running 
,around today -- say: 'This is genocidaLwhat the 
Unitec;i States is dOing.in Vietnam -- let us 
have a boycott of America!' But you didn't 
hear anybody say that.. Then they might not be 
able to buy a color TV or something, right? 
It's a ridit)uTous demand, if you thi~ about 
it. 

When this country was formed, when the 
white man came to this country, they killed the 
native population through genocide,unlike in 
South Africa where the white population ex
ploited the native population~ The United 
States has been able to export its colonialism 
and to ravage and exploit South Africa, the 
Philippines and other countries around the 
world, so you don't have to see it up close. 
Wi th one except ion: it imported -buick sl aVIilS 
from Africa. The black question 'in this 
country -- that is the_link with South Africa 
and-the rest of the African continent. What 
racist hypocrisy for people in this country to 
appeal to, of all people, Ronald. Reagan! 

But let's take Some of the alternatives to 
Ronald Reagan running a,round out. there. How 
about [black Philadelphia mayor] Wilson Goode? 
He didn't need emergency regulations to pomb 
black Philadelphia and to hold the victims of 
that bombing in prison to this day. Koch's 
killer cops do not need emergency regulations 
to kill black youth on the streets of New York 
and torture them in the stun-gun '[police 
station] preCincts out in Queens. In the 
United States the killing still goes on, it's 
just not written into the law .;. yet . Although 

·witli Rehnquist as chief of the Supreme Court, 
I wouldn't place any bets. The kind of society 
that Ronald Reagan is trying to create is not 
all that unlike South Africa. To take black 
society, to push it into the townships, into 
the ghettos of hopelessness and despair, where 
it can easily be seale.d off"'and given the 
Philadelphia treatment. ./ 

What is lacking here in the United States, 
and also lacking in' South Africa, .is a 
Bolshevik party, the general staff of the 
social revolution that this country so desper-

from march~g. That was a big victory. 
We organized that demonstration against not 

only the. forces behind Reagan but the forces 
of the Democrats, especially the black 
Democrats, .the Walter FauntroysOf tbeFree , 
South Africa Movement;, who told blacks to stay 
away from this demonstration and organized 
alternative soup kitchens. But black people in 

'Washington, many of them recently from the 
,South, knew all too well what the Klan meant 
and they turned out to stop them. And that 
demonstration then took the purported Klan 
route ~d turned It into an anti-racist vic
tory march. They marched up to Lafayette Park 
in front of·. the White House, where Reagan had 
hoped to stage this Klan . march while he· was 
chatting with -- guess who? -- South African 
foreign minister Pik Botha! It was a triumphal 
march in which, as comrade Al Nelson said, we 
did not see whi t'e' sheets, only tlte red flag of 
revolution. 

We often hear from militants: 'Reagan's 
against sanctions, Thatcher's against sanctions, 
aotha'sagainst sanctions, apartheid's paid 
tribal chief Buthelezi is against s:anctions, 
and you're against sanctions._ So that's strange 
company to keep.' What's really going on here 
1ft terms of this sanctions debate? 

:F'i'rst of all, divestment is taking place 
massively in South Africa, and Reagan does not 
object one bit. Last year alone 38 U~ busi
nesses pulled out of· South Africa. Every bank 
now refuses to make loans to South Africa, and 
this is not because. of the great appeal-of the 
F~ee South Africa Movement to the moral con
science of the Americ;;m imperialist ruli~g 
class. They know a shaky investment when' they 
see· one. If the regime is able to impose a 
silence upon this revolt as it did in the 
aftermath of the Sharpeville massacre of 1960, 
all of this' investment will be rushing back 
into the country. 

After Sharpeville you had this same hand
wringing. World opinion was horrified. They 
all went to the UN and expressed their moral 
indignation by passing a total sanction on 
military goods to' South Africa. There has been 
a total ban imposed by members of the UN on 
shipping military goods to ~outh Africa since 
1963 ... In that period South Africa has become 
not only the strongest military power on the 
African continent but has become ~major ex
porter of arms. How has this happened? Instead 

continued on page 10 
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Revelling in Healy's 1983 anti-Scargilt witchhunt 

WRP: rallies for anti-Communism 
Scarcely sixty people were scattered 

throughout London's large Conway Hall on 26 
June.as the Workers Revolutionary Party (WRP) 
sponsored one of a series of meetings for 
Solidarnosc activist and self-styled 'Polish 
Trotskyist' Stefan Bekier (see article, page 
5). Five months ago, we pegged the WRP's so
called. post-Healy 'reexamination' as 'crystal
lising in an appetite for··an opportunist anti
Soviet lash-up which will take them into the 
Labour Party' (Workers Hammer no 76, February 
1986). With this series of rallies for anti7 
Communism, the post-Healy WRP proclaims its 
allegiance to Neil Kinnock's Cold War Labour 
Party and trumpets its 'continuity' with the 
vicious anti-Communist witchhunt of miners 
leader Arthur Scargill inspired by the Healy/ 
Banda gang on the eve of the miners strike at 
the 1983 Blackpool TUC. 

The Spartacist League is proud of the fact 
that, uniquely on the left, we exposed the 
WRP's sinister role in that right-wing/Tory 
attempt to isolate the miners union in prep
aration for 'Thatcher's union-busting on
·slaught. Healy/Banda's News Line -- joined by 
Fleet Street and 'new realist' rights like 
Frank Chapple and Len Murray -- tried to cru
cify Scargill for his correct de~unciatiQn Qf 

Polish Solidarnosc as 'anti-socialist'.' We 
nailed the WRP as 'Fingermen for Labour/TUC 
right against S.cargill and the miners' (see 
Workers Hammer no 62, Octpber 1984) an~ said: 
'Hate Thatcher/MacGregor -~·Hate the WRP!' 

,Many militant miners did -- and.$till do. The 
wretched turnout for. these meetings (a' simi
lar meeting in,Leicester attracted 18 people) 
testifies to the widespread 'contempt for 
Solidarnosc, and Bekier openly complained 
that he was having trouble conning British 
trade union militants into giving their sup
port to Reagan and Thatcher's favo~rite 
'union' . 

The WRP's current public relations campaign 
fo~ Solidarnosc is an outrage to working-

, " . .,;:,,".l~ JIt1l'ita'ffts,' Who recall how the- Polish 
Spencer union hailed Thatcher as a 'wise and 
brave woman' and embraced its fellow 'demo
cratic' scabs in Notts during the miners 
strike., Even an open Labourite like NUM gen-

,l eral secretary Peter He-athfield, 'expl aining 
that the NUM has 'no relationship with Solid
arnosc', can 'question whether it is a trade 
union' (Intercontinental Press, 30 June). 

Bekier had the gall to compare the miners' 
heroic struggle to Solidarnosc' reactionary 
power play, crowing 'in our country we had a 
revolution and here you had only [!] a general 
[miners] strike of one year'. Poland did have 
a social revolution. in the late 1940s, under 
the aegis of ~he Stalinist occupation -- and 
Bekier's lot sought to overturn 1.t throu~h 
counterrevolution. Indeed he admitted that not 
once in Solidarnosc' 1981 programme is the 
word 'socialism' even mentioned and that 
'many Solidarnosc leaders think that the mar
keteconomy is the best'. 

When a Spartacist League spokesman (edited 
statement pr~nted below) kicked off the fJoor' 
discussion by exposing Solidarnosc' c1erioal

- nationalist \raditions and capitalist-

.; 

restorationist programme as counterposed to 
the .struggle for Polish Trotskyism and prolet
arian politi~al revolution based on defence of 
the col1ecti viseo property forms', the WRP's 
rally f~r Solidarnosc cou~terrevolution 
turned into a vitriolic 'third campist' attack 
on Trotskyism and the Trotskyist SL. Out the 
window went the WRP's rece~t pretensions to 
'workers democracy' -- which, as with all 
reformists and centrists, never stands in the 
way of their opportunist appetites when it 

Frank Chapple and Len Murray at 1983 8lackpool TUC; 
WRP'$ pro-Solidamosc attack on Scargill fuelled Cold 
War witchhunf. 

comes time to suppress revolutionary critic
ism. Meeting chairman Mick Bishop (who had 
earlier threatened outright exclusionism) bu
reaucratically cut off our comrade and had him 
draeged"'away from the microphone. Nevertheless 
a secon~ SL suppor-ter managed to get the floor 
and contrasted Solidarn08C' crawling to Reagan 
and the Vatican with the 1956 Hungarian 
workers uprising, wh'ose leaders like Pal 

- Maleter sport-ed' a red star rather than a cru-. 
cifix and publicly denounced pro-capitalist 
elements. At the Leices~er meeting seyeral 
days earlier, Bekier addressed our spokesmen 
in the language of Solidarnosc anti-Communism 
to whi ch' he is accustomed: 'It is very easy 
to be 'here in England and carry the propaganda 
of the Soviet embassy .... I want to say to you 
if you come to Poland -- I don't wish bad 
things to you -- but if you told those things 
in any factory, to any workforce, to any oc
cupation you will be simply killed. It's 
simple, like that.' 

True to form, Workers Power intervened to 
play its chosen ro~e of centrist middleman, 
providing a 'left' cover for Solidarnosc 
counterrevolution~.WP spokesman Dave Hughes 
made it clear that 'unlike the Spartacist 
League', WP supports the Polish 'trade union' 
-'- 1lIld then acknowledged that there were a 
'series of programmes' within Solidarnosc 
which"were 'objectively programmes to push' 
Poland in the direction of capitalist resto
ration', that its ally the Ehurch was an 

WRP·DO truck with,Trotskyism . 
WORKERS REVOLUTIONARY PARTY 
International Relations Bureau 
21 (B) Ol_d Town, 
London SW4 OJT 
April 28, 1980. 

Eibhlin McDonald, 
Spartacist League Central Com~ittee. 

Dear Comrade, 
Thank you for your letters of March 12 and 

April 14 1986, which were discussed at the 
meeting of our Central .Committee held on 
Sunday, April 20. I have been asked to reply' 
'to them. 

First of all, may' I apologise for the 
Comrades in our office who misplaced the 
April 12 letter, so that the Party was un
able to consider in time your re-quest to 
send observers to sessions of our eighth 
congress. 

The Committee felt that it would in any 
case be wrong at this point to enter into 
formal relations to the extent of receiving 
your observers at our congress.~· The dl.ffer
ences you mention run very. deep .. 'For example, 
the WRP defends the right of Polish workers 
to have free trades unions, and we demand 
the withdrawal of Soviet troops from 
Afghanistan. 

We have, of course, no intention of lim
iting the public discussions and informal 
contacts that have developed over the last 
few months.' 

In particular, I am glad to confirm tha1; 
your representative will be the first to be 
called in the discussion at the meeting 
this Wednesday night. 

Yours fraternally, 
Bob Archer 

agency for capitalist resto~ation and de
nounced the call for 'freedom of the KPN'. 
Why then does Workers Power still support 
Solidarnos.c? Why did it march' alongside the 
KPN at a 1981 protest agai~st the Jaruzelski 
regime's countercoup? Why did it push the 
KPN's favoured slogan of Poland out of ~e 
Warsaw Pact? When Hughes chastised a WRP 
speaker fo!, call.ing Stalinism 'counterrev~l-. 
utionary through and through' and voiced 
worry of Stalinophobia, a French co-thinker 
of Bekier implored, 'I hope that we share 
this hatred of the St'alinist bureaucracy', 
while Bekier cordially reminded Hughes that 
WP had previously engaged in an. exchange of 
correspondence with the Polish Vargaites. 
Revolution, counterrevolution, who cares?,The 
cent.rists of Workers Power are accomplished. 
at plagiaris:lng the trenchant Trotskyist 
analysis of the Spartacist tendency, only in 
order to render it toothless ~nd rob it of 
any programmatic conclilsions. 

- We didn't have to wait for this speaking 
tour to know the V/RP's traje.ctorYi its insis
tent refusal to break with the Stalinophobic 
underpinnings of its past -- which led it to 
support virtually every hostile regime or 
mov,ement bordering the Soviet Union --paved 
the way_ Early on it was clear that for all 
its talk of 'reexamination', the WRP WaS com
mitted to anti-Sovietism and Labour-loyalism. 
The WRP itself, in a letter by Bob Archer 
(see below), made it clear that our Trotskyist 
Soviet-defencism, particularly over Poland 
and Afghanistan, was beyond their pale. At a 
30 April public meeting, Cliff Slaughter came 
out with a chemically pure 'third camp' state
ment on Poland when he said our call to 'Stop 
Solidarnosc counterrevolution' meant to 'sup- - .. 
port one counterrevolutionary. in putting down 
another', concretely. ruling out any bloc 
with the Stalinist bureaucracy. against 
imper1alist/restorationist threats. 

. Conf;'ont:ed witl::! the. test of Iteagan/ 
'rhatcher's criminal att.ackon Libya -- clearly 
linked to the anti-Soviet war drive -- the' 
WRP chose t,he occasion to denounce th'e 
Russians, carefully limiting its touted 'de
fence of Libya' to what was acceptable to tlie 

, anti-Soviet soc·ial-pacifist Labour/CND mis
leaders, doing nothing within the labour move
ment to actually fight for defence of Libya. 
In sharp contrast, the Spartacist tendency 
sent a journalistic team to Tripoli to ex
press our solidarity .against the imperialist 
attack and said: Reagan/Thatcher hands off 
Libya~'Defend the Soviet Union! 

In the struggle of Trotsky and Cannon in 
1939 llgainst Burnham and Shachtman, Trotsky 
argue-d for the unconditional military defence 
of the Soviet Union against that Soviet-
4efeatist OPPOSition even when thlf'Soviet 
forces invaded Poland in an alliance,with 
Hi tIer's Germany. He also made ano'ther point, 
against the people who did ~ot see the contra
dictory character of Stalinism; that it ~as 
peculiar in that case that the Jews and the 
Communists 'fled from the Nazi zone of occu
pation to the Soviet zone of occupation, 
whereas the capitalists and the landlords fled 
from the Soviet zone of occupation to the Nazi 
zone of occupation. My family in fact was in 
that former group. 

Now it is not su}'prising that the WRP today 
is tending to dismisS the 1939-40 fight. In 
fact I think thi"s speaking·~our and this 
serres of meetings is significant in the 
history since the break with Healy. Because by 
this speaking tour you are proudly proclaiming 
that you are embracing the legacy of Healy at 
Blackpool in 1983, where the WRP's act'ion, its 
anti-Communist attack on Arthur Scargill for 
his correct oppOSition to Poli~h Solidarnosc 
fuelled a witchhunt by people like Frank . 
Chapple and Fleet Street. 

So letts look at Solidarnos~. The tradition 
of Solidarnosc is the tradition of Josef Pi l
sudski and~he tradition of the Home Army" 
which spent most of its time killing Commun
ists and Jews. This is what Solidarnosc stands 
for -- this poster glorifying Pilsudski put 

continued on page 10 
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2 2 a 5 sa all to -
Vargaites push Solidarnosc 

Apologists for counterrevolution 
The following article is translated from Le 

Bolchevik no 60 (January 1986), monthly news
paper of the Ligue Trotskyste de France. 

It was at the University of Nanterre, on 12 
December 1985, that we saw a kind of wretched 
bloc for a meeting of 'solidarity with Solid
arnosc' which came just after the 'revel
ations' of Liberation on the financing by the 
CIA of this 'self-managed' organisation. This 
strange bloc went all the way from the anti
communists of SMOT, 'free trade union' of the 
USSR, whose representative spent his time 
slandering the Bolshevik Revolution and revil
ing Lenin, through the anarchists of the Hung
arian journal Istok, who are opposed to the 
planned economy, and the [Mandelite Ligue 
Communiste Revolutionnaire] LCR which extols 
the miraculous virtues of 'self-management' 
(and why not the 'mixed economy' like in Nica
ragua?), to the Ligue Revolutionnaire Ouvriere 
(LOR -- Revolutionary Workers League). For 

fed up wi th their trying to act in our name; 
they are trying to lead Hungarians .... ' 
(ibid, quoted in Spartacist no 24, Autumn 
1977) 
Thus it was Michel Varga who was the orig

inator of the LOR, which then immediately pro
claimed itself the 'Fourth International'. 
Varga himself was expelled from his organis
ation in January 1985: not to finally clear up 
the mystery of his past, but because, if one 
can believe the LOR, of a 'political break'. 
During these years this tiny organisation was 
known above all, at least in France, for its 
'initiatives' which were characterised by an 
insane voluntarism -- like a march on the 
Berlin Wall! -- and a profound Stalinophobia 
lacking nothing in comp~rison with its parent 
organisation the OCI-PCI-MPPT. Then along 
comes Solidarnosc, the company 'union' of the 
bankers and the CIA. 

In December 1982 the Vargaite Ouatrieme 
Internationale proclaimed: 

'The philistine social-democrat, Eurocom-

Bye zwyci~zonYDl 
" i me ulec 

- to zwyci~stwo ! 
Zwyci~iyC 

1 spocz~e na laurach 
- to kl~ska - " 

J01.ef PJsudski 

lech Walesa and crucifix. Counterrevolutionary Solidarnosc embraces reactionary heritage of Pilsudskiite Polish 
nationalism: anti-Sovietism. anti-Semitism. 

those who might not know about the LOR and its 
section in Poland which works in Solidarnosc 
we present here a brief historical outline. 

Cliques and claques 
It is 1973. The' [Lambertiste Organisation 

Cornrnuniste Internationaliste] OCI, now the 
PCI-MPPT, is beginning its rightward turn to
wards capitulation to the popular front of 
1973-4_ Apparently in order to remove any idea 
of factional struggle against the new 'line' 
from the minds of its militants, the Lambert
Just leadership launches a brutal campaign of 
political intimidation which ended with the 
expUlsion of an OCI CC member Michel Varga, 
accused of being an agent of the GPU and of the 
CIA (for good measure), and his supporters. 
A commission of inquiry formed on the initiat
ive of the iSt and bringing together [Lutte 
Ouvriere] LO, the LCR and the American 
[Socialist Workers Party] SWP, ended up con
cluding that these accusations were not proved 
at all -- for our part we consider them to be 
slanders_ Nevertheless the shady and extremely 
dubious Varga has consistently refused to shed 
any light on his past, in particular the fact 
that at the end of the 1950s he sought sucsi
dies from the American State Department (see 
Documents sur 'l'affaire Varga': La lutte de 
1a tendance spartaciste internationa1e pour 
une commission d'enquete impartia1e [Documents 
on the 'Varga Affair': The struggle of the iSt 
for an impartial commission of inquiry], LTF 
pamphlet, September 1977). 

For example the anti-Semitic character of 
this individual is indubitable. Several of his 
letters, in relation to a Jewish militant, 
talk about 'exclud[ing] this dirty Yid from 
the cultural milieu [of the Hung.rian 
emigres] " or a&ain 

' ... I'm not an anti-Semite either, but 
let's look things in the face: the Jewish 
question exists .. I don't hate them, but I'm 
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munist, Stalinist and petit-bourgeois have 
recently been seized by a salutary terror 
on hearing the words dictatorship of the 
proletariat. Well gentlemen, do you want 
to know what this dictatorship looks like? 
Look at the MKS and MKZ of the Polish rev
olution, look at the Solidarnosc congress. 
'That was the rebirth of the dictatorship 
of the proletariat.' (The Trotskyists in 
the Polish Revolution, December 1982) 
Unfortunately it is enough to 'look at the 

Solidarnosc congress', and more precisely the 
theses adopted by that congress, to see that 
the reality is palpably different. Indeed the 
first thesis of Chapter III declares: 

'The bureaucratic barriers which render 
impossible the functioning of the market 
must be abolished. The central adminis
trative organs in the economy must not im
pose either courses of action or ~rien
tat ions on enterprises, no more than on 
suppliers or customers.' 

Chapter I for its part stipulates: 

'''Solidarnosc'', in defining its goals, bases 
itself upon the Christian ethic, on our 
national and working-class tradition, just 
as it does upon the democratic traditions 
of the world of labour. John-Paul II's en
cyclical on the Labour of Man was a fresh 
stimulant for us in our activity.' ('The 
Programme of Solidarnosc', The full text of 
the theses produced bl) the Congress of Del
egates at Gdansk, 7 October 1981, Presses 
universitaires de Lille, January 1982) 

And the rest is of a piece. 
Now listen to how the LOR characterises the 

political forces present in Poland. Here one 
finds some extremely forceful criticisms of 
clerical-nationalism and of the Polish 'social 
democracy', which one would search for in vain 
in the press of, for example, the LCR: 'The 
opposition of the Episcopate is that of a 
former landed proprietor who, slowly but con-

sistently, aspires to reconquer his lost 
privileges and property,' ' ... the reactionary 
theory of the "national state", in which the 
Catholic religion is the Polish nationalist 
membership criterion' of the bourgeois ideo
logues; 'the tradition of lordly arbitrariness 
and of Jesuit obscurantism ... of pogroms or
ganised by the national-democracy ... the 
tradition of the policeman's truncheon and of 
shooting down demonstrators under Pilsudski 

.. The "independpnce" programme of Pilsudski 
boiled down to attacking the Russian Revol
ution as a simple pawn of French and British 
imperialism .... Such are the historical tra
ditions of the Polish sOcial-democracy .... 
The present reality of the social-democracy is 
no better' (La Ouatrieme lntC'rnatjona1e, 
October-November 1985), And the LOR eVen 
claims for itself the internationalist strug
gle of Rosa Luxemburg! But all this highly 
lucid analysis of the forces which dominate 
Solidarnosc doesn't prevent the LOR from 
blocking with these not very appetising groups 
in this clerical and reactionary 'union'. Thus 
the Vargaites become, not the left wing of 
Solidarnosc, but a left cover for this r~ac
tionary political bloc which is in fact a 
'union' in the pay of the imperialists. 

It's not very surprising therefore that 
when, at the 12 December meeting, we asked 
Stefan Bekier, a member of the 'LOR of Poland' 
[Revolutionary Workers League of Poland], if 
the 'freedom for all pol itical parties' which 
they demand also meant freedom for bourgeois 
parties, he replied in the affirmative. His 
reply really inspired a salutary terror in us! 
No, the soviet democracy for which we fight 
and which forms part of our programme of 
political revolution in the degenerated and 
deformed workers states has nothing to do with 
bourgeois democracy -- which moreover would be 
very likely in a Solidarnosc-Wojtylist Poland to 
take the form of a highly undemocratic White 
Terror .. In ]956 the Hungarian workers excl us
ively defended the rights of parties declaring 
themselves for the defence of collective 
property -- thereby excluding the bourgeois 
restorationist parties -- and crushed the 
fascists. In December 1981 we chose our side, 
placing ourselves militarily on the side of 
Jaruzelski in the face of the threat of 
counterrevolution. 

How can the LOR justify its capitulation to 
the groups which it denounces at such length? 
Thanks to the dogma -- inherited from the OCI
PCI-MPPT -- that the Stalinist bureaucracy is 
the 'principal force' working for capitalist 
restoration in the degenerated and deformed 
workers states. According to this theory 
Jaruzelski and his ilk are simply agents of 
imperialism who, in collusion with Reagan and 
John Paul II, work to overthrow the workers' 
gains. It is certainly true that the Stalinist 
bureaucracy of Poland or the USSR et~rnally 
pursues the chimera of 'peaceful coexistence' 
with imperialism. Yes, its policies push the 
working class into the arms of the worst reac-

continued on page 10 
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For a federated workers reaublic of Lanka and Eelam! 

Sri Lanka army invades 
Tamil north 

The following article k'as first printed in 
Workers VanEuard no 405 (6 June) I fortnightl~! 

paper of the Spartacist League/US. 

Vowing to 'exterminate' the Tamil militants 
in the North of Sri Lanka, on 17 May the 
rightist government of JR Jayewardene mounted 
its largest military offensive ever against 
the Jaffna peninsula, stronghold of Tamil 
guerrillas fighting for a national homeland 
('Eelam') in the Eastern and Northern prov
inces of the island. The Tamil people of Sri 
Lanka are a national minority, distinguished 
from the majority Sinhalese by language and 
religion (Tamils are mainly Hindus while Sin
halese are mostly Buddhists). Some 9000 troops 
of the mainly Sinhalese army advanced on 
Jaffna from three directions while army forces 
holed up in the old Dutch fort shelled the 
city. Aerial bombardment, strafing from heli
copters and naval shelling of coastal villages 
have been going on for weeks, leaving hundreds 
of civilian casualties. 

But JR's offensive ground to 'a humiliating 
halt as the troops encountered fierce resist
ance from well-equipped Tamil guerrillas. The 
roads into Jaffna were mined and a key bridge 
blown up; the government forces, stopped at 
Elephant Pass, retreated into their fortified 
enclaves and launched another wave of bombing 
attacks to terrorise the Tamil population. As 
one Sinhalese commander put it, admitting 
they were unwilling to take the massive casu
alties required to crush the rebels, 'You 
cannot win a guerrilla war when your enemy is 
fighting on home territory with the backing 
of the people. The Americans lost in Vietnam' 
(Guardian, 21 May). And JR's ferocity is no 
doubt tempered by the fear of provoking a 
military intervention on the part of India, 
where Rajiv Gandhi faces substantial pressure 
from the 50 million Tamils in the southern 
state of Tamil Nadu. 

State terror against the Tamils 
Coinciding with the army invasion of the 

North, a government decree put Tamil em
ployees of state-run institutions in Colombo 
and the South on involuntary 'leave' from 
their jobs. This blatantly racist move, 
which in effect convicts Colombo Tamils of 
being a fifth column of potential terrorists, 
underlines the regime's deprivation of civil 
and national rights to its Tamil citizens. In 
the summer of 1983 many hundreds of Tamils 
were killed in Sinhalese communalist pogroms 
instigated and led by government thugs, 
which brought massive murder and destruction 
of Tamil-owned (and Indian-owned) property in 
Colombo. This was a calculated attack by the 
Sinhalese chauvinists on the economic inter
penetration of the island's peoples, in
tended to obliterate the significant layer of 
Tamil merchants in the capital. In the East, 
the government has combined army atrocities 
with intensification of long-standing schemes 
to settle poor Sinhalese there in order to 
shift the ethnic balance. 

In the overwhelmingly Tamil North, where 
growing separatist sentiment had forced the 
mainstream Tamil politicians to espouse the 
'Eelam' demand, the regime deprived even these 
moderate parliamentarians of a voice in the 
system by making explicit disavowal of Eelam 
a condition for them taking the seats to which 
they were elected. Thereby the Jayewardene 
government ousted the largest single Oppo
sition from Parliament and in effect disen
franchised the entire northern population, 
which it then subjected to military occu
pation. And in recent years an ominous pattern 
has emerged of sporadic organised Sinhalese 
thug violence against the hill country Tamil 
plantation workers, who for decades have kept 
the economy afloat by providing most of Sri 
Lanka's exports. for foreign currency. Accord
ing to human rights workers, in the North and 
East there were 2578 confirmed killings of 
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JR Jayewardene's 
army tries to 

'exterminate' Tamil 
militants in Jaffna, 

civilians in the ten months up to February of 
this year; in the same period 12,105 Tamils 
were reported arrested and 547 'disappeared'. 
It is the Sinhalese chauvinist state which 
has dragged the country to the brink of civil 
war .• 

Jayewardene, having devoted months under a 
fictitious 'cease-fire' to pacifying the 
Eastern region and building up the military, 
moved on the North with the intention of 
finally crushing the Tamil resistance and wip
ing out their cadres .. The openly pro-US 
regime appeals to 'the English-speaking world' 
to help 'suppress the alarm and rebellion 
here' (Sunday Times, 11 May), and the im
perialists have obliged. The Sri Lankan army 
is now e~uipped with 150 armoured personnel 
carriers from South Africa, 21 US-built heli
copters, six Marchetti planes from Italy, as 
well as 50 patrol boats and some 40,000 land 
mines (Asiaweek, 1 June). British and Israeli 

Lanka Spartacist 

Colombo, July 1983: Government-instigated pogroms 
slaughtered hundreds, burned Tamil-owned shops to the 
ground. 

commandos are training counterinsurgency 
teams, while thousands of officers are sent 
to Pakistan for training; British and South 
African mercenaries are piloting the bombing 
runs over the North. And Jayewardene can no 
doubt rely on the backing of his pal Reagan, 
holding out as bait the strategic naval base 
at Trincomalee for US warships in their hos
tile encirclement of the Soviet Union .and 

its allies. 
In a pitch to his anti-Soviet allies, 

Jayewardene paints the Tamil insurgents as 
Marxists: 'Terrorism is no longer ethnic but 
an attempt to install a communist dictator
ship by force and destroy Sri Lanka's demo
cratic form of government' (Times, 19 May). 
Unfortunately, the Tamil militants, however 
just their struggle against genocide and for 
national self-determi~ation, are far from 
beine Marxists. The logiC of petty-bourgeois 
nationalism has led them increasingly into 
acts of pOintless slaughter of innocent civ
ilians and bloody fratricidal warfare between 
rival Tamil groupings. The massacre of over a 
hundred Sinhalese pilgrims at AnuradhapurR, 
a historic Buddhist site, last May marked a 
clear turn towards targetting Sinhalese civ
ilians for indiscriminate attack. 

On 3 Mayan Air Lanka aircraft was blown 
up on the run~ay at Katunayake International 
Airport in Colombo, killing 16, mainly 
foreign tourists on their way to the Maldive 
Islands, and including the wife of a PLO 
ambassador. Probably only a delay in the 
scheduled departure time prevented the plane 
from exploding in midair. Tourism was meant to 
be one of the pillars of the capitalist pros
perity promised by Jayewardene's UNP govern
ment, and the airport bombing is clearly a 
devastating blow to tourism, logical from the 
indefensible nationalist standpoint as an 
effective act of economic warfare. 

Soon after, a bomb exploded in the Central 
Telegraph Office, killing at least eleven and 
injurine over 100. Situated in downtown 
Colombo, in a country where only the rich can 
afford telephones, the CTO is usually crowded 
with ordinary people. These bombings were acts 
of indefensible indiscriminate terrorism, which 
can only deepen the communal divisions and 
provoke bloody anti-Tamil pogroms. In fact the 
Eelam Revolutionary Organisation of Students 
claimed responsibility for both the airport 
bombing and the telegraph office attack. 
Another group took responsibility for a dam 
collapse in April which killed 40 people. 
During a Buddhist religious festival 
(24-25 May), 20 Sinhalese villagers, including 
women and children, were massacred allegedly 
by Tamils at Siripura, near Trincomalee, and 
another 12 were killed in nearby villages 
(Le Monde, 27 May). An explosion at a food and 
soda processing plant in Colombo on 30 May 
killed ten workers and injured 50. 

All the Tamil armed struggle groups, with 
their nationalist politics, countenance such 
attacks on inn~cent civilians, lending cre
dence to the regime's attribution to them of 
any and every atrocity. Thus the massacre at 
Siripura, which presents some unusual features 
-- mainly, the immediate presence on the scene 
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of reporters and photographers, who have been 
kept out of the Trinco area for many months, 
and the prompt appearance of a detailed 
article on it in the New York Times, which has 
been virtually silent on recent events in 
Lanka -- is attributed to Tamil militants by 
the government which in this context can ex
pect to have its version widely believed. 

Fratricidal warfare 
Some of the ugliest incidents have occurred 

in the course of the bloody internecine war
fare among the Tamil organisations themselves. 
As many as 300 Tamils were killed in recent 
fighting between the Liberation Tigers (LTTE) 

~l 
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Tamil demonstrators in London appeal for help to 
capitalist India. 

and the Tamil Eelam Liberation Organisation 
(TELO), said to have been sparked by the kid
napping by TELO of two of the Tiger com
manders. In three days, the better-organised 
~igers wiped out all 24 of TELO's camps and 
assassinated the TELO commander, Mohan Sri 
Sabaratnam. Le. Monde (14 May) cites an eye
witness report by a journalist of the United 
News of India, who describes how 'fifty young 
Tamils belonging to the Tamil Eelam Liberation 
Organisation, some of them 13 or 14 years old, 
were burned alive in public after being doused 
with gasoline by their adversaries'. 

Noting the ominous shift among the Tamil 
groups from attacking legitimate targets of 
military occupation to victimising innocent 
Sinhalese civilians, and the rise of violent 
clashes among the Tamil nationalists them
selves, we wrote last January: 

'The petty-bourgeois nationalist Tamil 
organisatio~s have come to mirror the worst 
Sinhala chauvinism of the traditional 
Ceylonese left parties with their own mur
derous logic of racialism and nationalist 
communalism. Marxist revolutionists, who 
base themselves on the morality of inter
nationalist class struggle, abhor racialism 
in all its forms,- and find deeply repug
nant the terror methods of gangsterism em
ployed by those who fight in the name of 
social justice.' ('Bloody communal terror 
in Sri Lanka', Workers Hammer no 75, 
January 1986) 

The nationalist perspective of the Tamil in
surgent organisations has led them into re
liance on capitalist India and the reeime of 
Rajiv Gandhi -- itself stained with the blood 
of communalist slaughter in the Punjab and 
Assam -- to save the Lankan Tamils from JR's 
genocidal terror. And the Tamil groups have 
remained indifferent to the struggles of key 
potential allies among the exploited Sinhalese 
workers in the South and particularly the 
plantation Tamils on the upcountry tea 
estates, struggles which point towards the 
possibility of a progressive class-struggle 
alternative to the current spiral of bloody 
communal violence. 

Plantation Tamils key to revolution in lanka 

Under pressure from the plautation workers, 
their main organisation, the Ceylon Workers 
Congress (CWC) led by S Thondaman -- trade
union boss, big landowner and cabinet minister 
in Jayewardene's government -- called a three
month 'prayer campaign'. Plantation workers 
were to 'pray' for five hours a day, a threat 
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to utterly disrupt tea production. Two days 
after this thinly disguised strike began on 
14 January, it was called off as the govern
ment promised to grant citizenship to 94,000 
'stateless' Tamils and their dependents who 
had been disenfranchised since independence 
in 1948. Despite the wretched slave-labour 
conditions and communalist terror they con
tinue to face, wresting from the state a 
promise of citizenship rights is a Victory 
for the plantation Tamils and a demonstration 
of the power of workinG-class action. And 
whatever the CWC's claims that 'problems can 
be resolved through peaceful dialogue and 
prayer without resort to conflict and con
frontation' (Sun, 21 January), it was not 
neo-Gandhian prayer but strike action which 
achieved it. 

Predictably, the promise to grant citizen
ship unleashed paroxysms of anti-Tamil 
chauvinism among Sinhala communalists. Lead
ing the pack was the Sri Lanka Freedom Party 
(SLFP) of former prime minister Mrs Bandara
naike, who told the Sinhalese to 'get ready 
for a war with the estate workers', And on the 
weekend of 25-26 January, Sinhala communalist 
thugs attacked the Tamils in the Nuwara Eliya 
hill country district. But this time the 
plantation work~rs fought back: tens of thou-

Spartacist League/Lanka, have fought consist
ently in defence of the Tamils and for the 
right of Tamil national self-determination, in 
the framework of a Leninist/Trotskyist pro
gramme of internationalist class struggle. 

The plantation workers are not the only 
section of the working class to show comba
tivity. In March nurses went on strike for 
almost a month .. The government banned their 
union and seized its funds under the emerg
ency regulations. Notably, like the plan
tation strikes and the militant strikes at 
textile factories like Polytex and Magnum, 
these struggles c€ntrally involve women 
workers. Deeply oppressed, and all too often 
treated with disdain and indifference by 
Lankan and Eelamist leftists alike, these 
women have shown their willingness and ca
pacity for struggle, Militant class
conscious women can and will be won to 
communism and will be among its best 
fighters. 

The bonapartist JR regime faces pressures 
from all quarters. In Jaffna prior to the 
army invasion of the North, Muslims pro
tested the terror-pombing of Libya by JR's 
friend Reagan in a 2000-strong demonstration. 
More recently fighting in the Slave Island 
quarter of Colombo left seven 'dead, as local 

sands went on strike, many estate workers inhabitants, mainly Muslims and Tamils, re-
armed themselves, they felled trees and sisted the riotous soldiers from a neigh-
rolled rocks down from hilltops to block the bouring army camp .. The regime continues to 
movement of police and army convoys. An SLFP imprison Sinhalese leftists accused of hav-
leader lamented that the police were afraid ing ties with Tamil groups, as well as count-
to go onto the tea estates to make arrests. less Tamils held under the draconian 'Preven-
Fearing a 'third front' the government made an tion of Terrorism' laws. The imperialist blood-
effort to cool the situation by appearing suckers of the International Monetary Fund 
even-handed. 

When the new citizenship law was enacted 
on 1 February, the SLFP representatives 
stomped out of Parliament in protest. But the 
blatant Sinhala chauvinism of the SLFP -
which first gained prominence in the '50s with 
their 'Sinhala only' campaign against Tamil 
language rights -- has never prevented the 
fake-left parties of Ceylonese parliamentary 
reformism from joining wholeheartedly in SLFP 
popular front ccalitions. The cravenly reform
ist Communist Party and the stinking corpse 
of the Lanka Samasamaja Party (LSSP), some
times falsely characterised as 'Trotskyist', 
were thoroughly discredited when they joined 
Mrs B's popular front government and hailed 
the,197l massacre of Sinhalese youth who 
rose up against it. 

Today, as the SLFP aims to renew its popu
lar front of Sinhala racialism in the form of 
a 'National Front' with the Buddhist religious 
hierarchy, the reformist left is dutifully 
tagging along behind_ The NSSP, the 'New' 
LSSP formed by a split in the 1970s after the 
old LSSP had thoroughly discredited itself by 
slavish subordination to Mrs Bandaranaike, 
showed itself wedded to the same popular front 
perspective as its parent when it hailed the 
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have threatened to cut off 'aid' and loans 
unless the government demonstrates it can 
find a 'solution' to the ethnic problem and 
get back to the orderly business of making 
money for domestic and multinational capital
ists and their world bankers, .. Meanwhile the 
army seethes with mutinous elements and 
Jayewardene's own party is itself rent with 
factions including an ultra-racialist wing 
which sees JR as 'soft' on the Tamils. And 
the regime has succeeded in deeply antagon
ising anew its powerful neighbour India, which 
could swat away Jayewardene's forces with 
minimal effort. 

But Tamil Eelam achieved on the bayonets of 
the Indian army could be at best a pathetic 
client of capitalist India, itself a prison
house of peoples with its own bitter communal 
divisions and murderous suppression of minor
ities_ A socialist Eelam is conceivable only 
in the framework of proletarian revolutionary 
struggles of the key plantation Tamils and 
Sinhalese workers to overthrow capitalist rule 
in the South as well, and the extension of 
revolutionary conflagration to the oppressed 
masses of the Indian subcontinent. 

Indeed any perspective for revolution in 
Lanka makes little sense unless the island is 
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Spartacist League 
contingent in protest 

against anti·Tamil 
terror in Sri Lanka, 

London 1984. 

SLMP, a thoroughly bourgeois spl it-off from the 
SLFP, as a 'workinf,-class formation'. On the 
question of rights for plantation Tamils, the 
SLMP has declared that the new citizens would 
be 'an additional burden which the economy 
cannot bear' (Sun, 27 January). And the 
Communist Party paper Aththa worried: 'There 
is the possibility of Indians and people from 
Tamil Nadu infiltrating the plantations. It 
will be the Sinhalese people who will be in 
danger' (quoted in the Island, 6 February). 

Against the wretched popular frontism and 
pandering to Sinhala Chauvinism of the reform
ist Lankan left, the international Spartacist 
tendency and its section on the island, the 

",~ t 
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seen as a staging area for proletarian revol
utionary struggle throughout the Indian sub
continent. Ceylon has always beep an organic 
cultural component of India; the island's his
tory has always been linked to that of the 
mainland except when the English made Ceylon 
a separate administrative unit for their own 
convenience. The best traditions of the old 
Ceylonese Trotskyist movement date back to 
World War II when the Ceylonese communists 
were united with their Indian comrades in one 
party of common struggle against British 
colonialism and capitalism. 

In the period since independence in 1948, 
continued on page 11 
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Fascist past gets big vote in Austria 
" -i 

War criminal 
1 

I JewIsh Congress 

Kurt Waldheim (left) with Waffen 
SS in Yugoslavia. 1945 

The follorving article is reprinted from 
Workers Vanguard no 404 (23 May), fortnightly 

'paper of the Spartacist League/US. Waldheim 
has since been.elected president of Austria by 
a 53.9 per cent majority. 

Mr Kurt Waldheim, who may soon be president 
of Austria, is a fascist war criminal and a 
liar. and now everybody knows it. Yet even as 
his war record became the centre of the 
Austrian election campaign, Waldheim received 
49.6 per cent of the vote 4 May, just shy of 
an absolute majority. In fact, all evidence 
indicates that the revelations only helped 
him. American and West German news media com
mented haughtily about a country where a Nazi 
past was an electoral plus. They were less 
exercised over the fact that this 'statesman', 
who since 1947 was on the United Nations' top 
priority 'A' list of mass murderers who should 
be brought to trial, had been e~~cted UN gen
eral secretary from 1972 to 1982. Certainly 
the US had known for years, having officially 
and publicly listed Waldheim in 1948 in the US 
Army's 'Combined Registry of War Criminals'. 

In March, amidst what was supposed to be a 
quiet and provincial Austrian-style campaign, 
the World Jewish Congress came out with its 
revelations of Waldheim's fascist past. Sim
ultaneous articles in the New York Times and 
the Austrian magazine Profil exposed his 1938 
enrolment in the Nazi SA and his war record 
as staff aide to General Alexander Loehr, the 
commander of German Army Group E, executed as 
a war criminal in Belgrade in 1947. This im
mediately sparked a nationalist uproar in de
fence of 'Austria's dignity'. Waldheim's 
ratings surged over his social-democratic ad
versary, Kurt Steyrer. The tiny Viennese 
Jewish community was bombarded with hate mail; 
a dozen graves in a Jewish cemetery were des
ecrated. Charges of 'outside forces' flew, and 

Reagan and Kohl at Bitburg. 1985 to rehabilitate Nazis in 
anti-Soviet war drive. 
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Waldheim 
stickers were pasted over Waldheim election 
posters, proclaiming 'Now more than ever!' -
a 1930s Nazi slogan. 

After 'forgetting' his wartime activities 
in the Balkans for 40 years and disappearing 
them in his cover-up memoirs, when confronted 
Waldheim claimed he 'didn't know' about Nazi 
atrocities. Yet Waldheim knew more than any
body, as chief intelligence officer for the 
Wehrmacht army unit responsible for the bloody 
extermination of tens of thousands of Yugoslav 
partisans, and the mass deportations of 50,000 
Greek Jews to the gas chambers. His next story 
was that he was only a modest soldier who, 
like thousands of other Austrians, just 'did 
their duty'. Here is the Eichmann defence 
turned into an election slogan! His claim that 
he was never a Nazi was done in by the dis
covery of his 1944 doctoral thesis lauding the 
'Idea of the Reich' by the rabidly anti
Semitic 19th century German nationalist 
Konstantin Frank. 

Waldheim dismissed the sinister hate mail 
as 'no problem really'. Obscenely equating the 
Nazi mass murderers with the heroic partisans 
who_fought them, he remarked that 'many German 
soldiers were trapped and executed in a simi
lar way'. And he cynically claimed his ac
cusers would 'rekindle a new wave of anti
Semitism' in Austria (Die Pre sse , 24 March). 
But in this bastion of clerical reaction, 
anti-Semitism hardly had to be resuscitated: 
with only 7000 Jews left of 220,000 before the 
Holocaust, an official opinion poll showed 
that one person in five said they felt 'physi
cal reluctance' to shake hands with a Jew. In 
Austria, where last February the defence min
ister personally 'welcomed home' SS Major 
Walter Reder from serving a 40-year sentence 
for murdering 600 villagers in Italy, the 
ruling class stands in unbroken continuity 
with the Nazi Reich. 

The scandal over a Nazi war criminal head
ing a Western 'democracy' is making imperial
ist rulers squirm. In the midst of the uproar, 
West German chancellor Helmut Kohl praised 
Waldheim as a 'great patriot' and made it 
clear he would vote for him if he were an 
Austrian. After all, the upper levels of 
government, commerce and industry in the suc
cessor state to Hitler's Thirfi Reich are 
crawling with 'former' Nazis like Flick and 
Thyssen. Last year there was a massive outcry 
when President Reagan joined the head of the 
German 'Fourth Reich' in symbolic reconcili
ation over Nazi SS graves at Bitburg, in order 
to prop up the DS' most. important NATO partner 
in the war drive against the Soviet Union. 
Now, ostensibly 'neutral' Austria, intertwined 
in a thousand ways with NATO and the European 
Common Market, is experiencing a Bitburg of 
its own. 

Waldheim's war atrocities 

'What is Waldheim's disease?' the wags are 
asking. 'That's when you grow old and forget 
you were a Nazi.. , In two memoirs and his 
official· UN biography Waldheim had maintained 
that after being wounded on the Eastern Front 
in 1941 he returned to Vienna to pursue his 
legal studies until the end of the war. In an 
interview for the initial 4 March New York 
Times article, Waldheim finally admitted serv
ing in the Balkans, but claimed he 'knew of no 
war crimes or atrocities' ascribed to his 

Waldheim campaign poster. 
Sticker says. 'Now more than 
ever!' 

Reuters 

units, and that this was the 'first time' he 
had ever heard of mass deportations of Greek 
Jews from Salonika! Subsequently, he admitted 
he was on General Loehr's staff, but onl y as an 
'interpreter', Following disclosure of German 
army intelligence reports bearing his Signa
ture, Waldheim admitted analySing and passing 
on documents, but only as a desk man. 

Was Waldheim a war criminal? The UN War 
Crimes Commission concluded in 1948 that there 
was a 'clear prima facie case' against him on 
charges of 'murder' and 'putting hostages to 
death' during the period from April 1944 to 
May 1945, and that he 'should be delivered up 

Yugoslav partisans hanged by Nazis. 1942. 
Tanjug 

for trial', These charges came from a December 
1947 document, File F-25572, submitted to the 
UN commission by Yugoslavia, which was re
cently published by the Belgrade daily 
Vecernje Novosti (26 March)~ This article also 
notes a memorandum addressed to the Yugoslav 
embassy in London suggesting that particular 
attention be paid 'to registering Waldheim 
since there is strong evidence for this and 
the report is complete and sufficient'. Yet in 
the reams of material written in the Western 
press on the Waldheim affair, little attention 
has been paid to the original charges. 

The Yugoslav news agency Tanjug has made 
available to Workers Vanguard translations of 
File F-25572 and other relevant reports which 
show that: 

• According to a Wehrmacht clerk, Johann 
Mayer, who worked in the Intelligence-Counter
intelligence (I-C) branch of German Army Group 
E, Lieutenant Waldheim was the 0-3 officer in 
the department. 'Waldheim's task was to pre
pare drafts for his superior officer Lt. Col. 
Warnstorff on all actions of group I-C con
cerning procedures for hostages, reprisals, 
war prisoners and civilians. ' 

• According to an organisation chart of the 
I-C branch (Novosti, 31 March), 0-3 was in 
charge of intell~gence from the Allies, Turkey, 
Greece, Bulgaria and Serbia, as well as radio 
interception. Also among its duties were 
'mopping-up operations' and interrogations. 

• According to convicted war criminal Egberg 
Hilker, Waldheim was responsible for a re
prisal in October 1944 in which 114 people 
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were killed and three villages burned between 
Kocani and Stip-. 

• Waldheim told Vecernje Novosti, 'I was on 
Kozara~' According to a 27 March Tanjug dis
patch:. 'In the offensive on Mount Kozara, in 
Summer 1942, the forces of Nazi general Loehr 
and quisling Ustasha. and Domobrani (home 
guard) units of the Nazi-controlled indepen
dent sfate of Croatia carried out massive and 
unprecedented atr9cities against the civilian 
population. Large numbers of innocent men, 
women and children. were killed or deported to 
the Ustasha death .camps of jasenovac and Stara 
Gradiska. Sixty-eight thousand people from 
Kozara, includiag 23,000 children, were \ie
ported, v~ry few of theurto return.to their 
demolished and burned homes. ' 

• Waldheim is listed in a Wehrmacht document 
as one of 30 German officers participating in 
the Mount Kozara 'operation, and he was awarded 

the fascist King Zvonimir Medal. for ' merit 
under enemy fire' by the Nazi puppet state of 
Croatia for hi~role in the Kozara massacres. 

In Aprp 1943, Lieutenant Kurt Waldheim and 
Army Group E were based in and around 
Salonika, Greece. Salonika was once' the 
largest centre of Sephardic Jews in the 
world~ Yet by the end of the Nazi occupation, 
96 per cent of Salonika's Jews had'become 
victims of the-Holocaust: 50,000 were deported 
to their death. ABC-TV's Nightline (24 April) 
showed a front page of the German army news-:
paper in the Balkans with a huge photo of 
12,000 Jews lined up in front of the train 
station awaiting deportation. Leon Benmayor, 
now president of the smail group'of Jews who 
returned to Salonika, said: 

'Everybody knew what was being done to the 
Jews, . Elspecially German intelligence offi.,. , . ", 
cers .. They knew about the trains of 50 cars 
that left every three days.~ They knew our 
yellow stars..... How can Waldheim say' that 
he came to a city where maybe one-quarter 
of the population wore the yellow star and 
didn't notice that they all disappeared?' 
(New York Times, 10 April) 

Waldheim's response to this and other charges 
was that he was only a translator. So, 
Leutnant" how do you translate 'Get into tbe 
boxcar, Jew'? 

Now Robert Her.zstein, ,··aprofessor of· his
tory at the Universi t.y of· North Carolina and 
consultant for, the World Jewish Congress, who 
unearthed the doculllents on Waldheim in the US 
National .Archiyes.;has produced evidence 
showi~g'Wa~dheim directly involved in the de~ 
portation of' nelU'ly 1800 Greek Jews from the 
island of Corfu in 1944", Herzstein also found 
Army Group E's daybook, kept by Kurt Waldheim, 
which o~ 8 A¥gust1943 recorded Hitler's order 
to kill captured partisans in Gr.eece, and send 
suspec'ted resistance fighters to labour camps. 
There is also the photograph showing Waldheim 
wi th Italian and German .off·Lcers, including 
the commander of the Prinz Eugen Waffen SS 
Divi~ion in Montenegro, Yugoslavia in 1943. 
According to the division's history, the of
ficers were discussing strategy during 'Oper
ation Black', an anti-partisan sweep in which 
16,000 Yugoslavs were killed. 

Waldheim is clearly a war ,criminal. Was he 
a Na2;i? Novosti- quotes a·fellow Wehrmacht of
ficer who claims Waldheim rejected Nazism, 
'more because of religious an'd conservative 
reasons than because of social or scientific 
reasons'" and notes Waldheim' s Jesuit edu-' 
catiQn~ The Waldheim family roots go back to 
the privileged bureaucracy of the Austro
Hungarian Empire. -His father, Walter, was 
stripped of his job as a school inspector by 
the Nazis for being a follower of Austria's 
clerical-fascist ruler Kurt Schuschnigg .. 
Waldheim claims he was only an opportunist, 
seeking to advance his own career -- a trait 
confirmed by those who knew him as UN sec
retary general. The scion of an old -Viennese 
upper-class family longing for the return of 
the gilded Hapsburg court might well consider 
the Nazis Untermenschen (subhumans), along . 
with the Serbs, Croatians, Jews, Communists, 
Socialists and everybody else on the Nazis' 
hit Hst. 

A home-grown fascist, then? Perhaps at the 
beginning ... Documents show that Waldheim joined 
the Nazi student organisation in April 1938, 
three weeks after Hitler marched into Austria, 
and in November 1938 he enrolled in a mounted 
uni t of the SA ..• This was just four days after 
the infamous 'Kristallnacht', the NaZis' night 
of anti-Semitic violence when Jewish hous.es 
and shops were destroyed and burned, and Jews 
were brutally beaten and killed. Austrian 
Nazi-hunter Simon Wiesenthal has noted that, 
'in comparison with the Viennese Kristallnacht, 
the one in Berlin looked like a cozy Christ-
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mas party'. When Waldheim cl·aimed not to know 
the 'riding club' was really a par'amilitary 
Brownshirts unit, Austria's social.,.democratic 
chancellor Fred Sinowatz quipped, 'I get it, 
Waldheim wasn't in the SA -- only his horse 
was. ' 

But by the end, t'here can be no doubt. 
Waldheim's 1944 t~esis, written as the Nazi 
Re~ch was already heading toward a Wagnerian 
GoetterdaellUllerung (twilight of the goCIs) , de
clared that 'the concept of Reich corresponds 
to the innate drives of the German nation'. 
'Today', he wrote, 'after overcoming so 
many •.. difficuLties and obstacles, the idea 
of a unification of all Germanic groups has 
been realized -- although in a more disci-
pI ined form .,.... in consequence of the current 
great conflict of the Reich with the non-

'European world, in magnificent collaboratfon 
of .all the peoples of Europe under the 
leadership of the Reich,. the way is being pre-

Marxist work, The Jewish Question: 
'Anti-Semitism showed ;its roots most 
clearlY. in Vienna .. one of the great centers 
of Jewish immigration before ~he first im
perialist warN The petty bourge,oisie, 
ruined by the development of monopoly 

. capitalism and headed for proletarianiz
ation, was exasperated by the mass arrival 
of the Jewish element,. tradi tionally petty-
bourgeois and artisan.' . 

Adolf Hitler, himself an Austrian from 
Salzburg, in describing his student years in 
Vienna wrote in Mein Kampf: 'I had turned into 

'11 fanatical anti:"Semite.' 
Today Austria. likes to preserve the myth it 

was an innocent victim of Nazi.occupation 
through Anschluss, the 1938 annexation of 
Austria into the German Third Reich. In re
ali ty .the German t.anks were greeted by hun
dreds of thousands who cheered wildly when 
Hitler rode into Vienna, thus destroying the 

Vienna 1934: Austrian workers. organised in socialist armed militi86. 
Harald Nap 

pared against the '," danger irom the east' 
(qu~ted in'the Nation, 17 May)~ And ~hen 
Waldheim headed ba«k to the Balkan front to 
instil some Nazi 'discipline'. 

Austria and the German Reich 
Tito's partisans, herOically fighting i~ 

isolation in the 'mountains, managed to .hold out 
against the monstrous Nazi terror and inflict 
punishing blows on the German and Italian 
imperialist aggressors. They defeated the roy
alist Chetnik-s, who were aided by the imperi
alist Allies, and sma.shed the Croatian fascist 
Ustashi. :ill al1iance'.with the Soviet· Red Army, 
they emerged victorious, overc9ming centuries 
of national hatreds in the Balkans. The 
Communists' fight for national equality made 
it possiblel for a predominantly Serbian CP to 
mobilise partisans from all nationalities, 
.such as the Croat and Muslim minorities of 
Bosnia, and for the first· time lay the basis 
for a united South Slavic state. The 'Social
ist Federal Republic.of Yugoslavia' was the 
product of this historic victory. If-today 
national tensions are once again on the rise 
in Yugoslavia, it is because of its character 
as a bureaucratically deformed workers state. 

As the capital of the Austro-Hungarian 
Empire, Vienna was once the polit-ical and. cul
tural hub o'f central Europe,.. The gl it tering 
cosmopolitan life here stood in sharp contrast 
to ~he ru~al hinterland, and it was dis
tinguished in particular by the Jewish intel
ligentsia who made important contributions in' 
almost every field .. Names such as Sigmund 
Freud, founder of psychoanalysis; the philos
opher Ludwig Wittgenstein; writers suc~ as 
Arthur Schnitzler, St.efan Zweig and Karl Kraus, 
the Vienna/Prague circle of Franz Kafka, Max 
Brod and Franz Werfel; the artist Max Reinhardt 
and the musician Gustav Mahler come to mind. 
The leaders of the Austrian working class such 
as Victor and Friedrich Adler and Otto Bauer 
were also Jewish~ A't the same time anti-
Semitism runs deep. ,. 

With the Austro-Hungaria~ Empire having-
lost the war againstPrusg{a in 1866, and 
being reduced to its German-speaking corner as 
the result-of World War I, Jews were made the 
scapegoats for the demise of imperial glory. 
The Trotskyist Abram Leon, who died in 
Auschwitz, wrote of Vienna in his outstanding 

reactionary Catholic Austrian state. A cen-
tury .earlier,. had tmi4'i.e.Uon wi1;h a·bourgeoi,a-.·.·. 
democratic Germany been achieved as an out
growth of the 1848 revolution, this would have 
been a progressive achievement. 'If in 1938 
there was no noticeable resis't'ance to Hitler's 
occupation ·of Austria and fascist rule, but 
instead euphoria on the part of the impover
ished petty bourgeoisie, it reflected the de
cisive defeat of the Aust~ian working clas~ in 
the civil war of 1934 by the bonapartist 
Dol1fuss regime. 

In 1~34, with the German workers already 
under the Nazi jackboot, the workers of all 
Europe looked to Vienna. For days, the 
Austrian' proletariat fought pitched battles 
against the Austro-fascist Heimwehr, which 
later joined with Hitler. Socialist workers 
militias of the Schutzbund defended every 
work~~\t::.da.,~s !t0usill~ estate, every meeting 
place they could, But the Aus·trian workers 
were abandoned by their social~democratic 
leaders, who never believed in proletarian 
victory, and the 1934 uprising was smashed. As 
Trotsky ~rote of the ·coffeehouse rhetoric of 
'Austro-Marxism' in his article 'After the 
Austrian Defeat' (March .1934); .'It turned rev
olutionary action into a legalistic-literary 
threat that it did not take seriously itself.' 
Already in 1918 Austrian social democracy had 
sided with i t.s own bourgeoisie by joining the 
constituent assembly against the workers! 
soviets. 

Austria today is not a nation, but a rem
nant of the breakup of Austro-Hungary, a prov
incial little Alpine republic with a deeply 
reactionary hinterland. (Its very name in 
German, Oesterreich, means the 'eastern em
pire' .) Under Hitler there were 500 ,goo Nazi 
party members in Austria, a'higher proportion 
than in Germany it·self. But, exempted from the 
Allied imperialist victors' phoney '·de-Nazifi
cation' campaign, in 1949 every OI,le of the 
Austrian political parties pre,sented former 
Nazis on their electoral slates. Long-time 
Austrian chancellor, Socialist Party (SPO) 
leader Bruno Kreisky, a Jewish anti-Zionist 
and survivor of the Nazi concentration camps, 
had four ex-Nazis in his first cabinet. 
Friedrich Peter, the head of the ultraright 
Freedom Party, presently part of a coalition 

continued on page 11 
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Apologists ... 
(Continued from page 5) 

tionaries organised around the Roman, Catholic 
and Apostolic Church of Cold War Pope Wojtyla. 
But the bureaucrats know full well that they 
would be the first victims of the White Terror 
which would inevitably accompany the overthrow 
of the workers state in Poland -- just as the 
8talinist cadres we~e the first victims of the 
Nazi executioners after the conquest of the 
Ukraine by Hitler's troops ... And this is why 
the bureaucrats are obliged to defend, often 
at the last moment, the collectivised property 
forms on which they rest and which they con
tinually place in danger -- until they are 
swept away by an authentic political revol
ution which would install true soviet 
democracy. 

But the counterrevolutionary character of 
Solidarnosc doesn't manifest itself solely in 
its programme, which we have seen, The hard 
cash sent by its Western benefactors, the 
Vatican, CIA & Co, was an even more concrete 
manifestation of this. 

At the 12 December meeting we asked what 
the speakers thought about the meeting between 
the American bosses and Walesa in Paris in 
1981 (see Spartacist Britain no 39, February 
1982), about the fact that Walesa was against 
the British miners strike and that Solidarnosc 
takes Reagan's dollars .. We asked if there was 
anyone in the' rO~)ffi who would be ready to take 
them. The only reply was a general outburst of 
abuse against us. But a little while later 
Bekier, to whom Varga probably didn't teach 
Leninist financial principles, confided to us 
(in private, naturally) that he knew perfectly 
well that the 'self-managed union' was'on the 
take from the CIA, and that to him there was 
nothing unprincipled in that, as it didn't af
fect its political inderendence '" no need 
therefore to make a big fuss about a miserable 
$200,000, which couldn't have damaged the 
'political independence' of Solidarnosc in 
1984. However you don't need to be a Trotsky
ist to know that in Poland as well he who pays 
the piper calls the tune ....• 

South Africa ••• 
(Continued from page 3) 

of shipping South Africa guns and planes, 
they were shipped the means to make guns and 
planes. The capitalists went on dOing business 
with South Africa just as they always had. And 
South Africa went on defending imperialism 
throuEhout the African continent just as it 
always had. 

You notice what was excluded from the re
cent Congressional ban -- the only thing that 
really matters to America, which is strategic 
minerals. Because that's for the war drive! 
That's to make the world 'free', like South 
Africa. The major thing the 'free world' gets 
out of South Africa -- 80 per cent of its ex
ports -- are minerals. And that's excluded 
from this whole ban. 

The point is, you have this mammoth hypoc
risy here, the attempt to give a democratic 
facade to American imperialism. Some people 
just feel a greater pressure to fool the 
masses and other people feel a greater press
ure simply to use the whip and the bullet to 
suppress the masses. And this is the debate 
that is going on now in South Africa and the 
United States. We say the proletariat has no 
interest in enhancing the image of this im
perialist ruling class. For us, progressive 
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WRP ... 
(Continued from page 4) 

out by Solidarnosc. The programme of Soli
darnosc is the programme of stock exchanges in 
Poland, it's the programme of untrammelled im
perialist investment, it's the programme of 
the market economy and restoration of capital
ism. At its congress in 1981 Solidarnosc pro
claimed that it stood for the Christian ethic 
of the Polish nation. 

Now Isaac Deutscher made a point that the 
Polish and Russian revolutions were indissol
ubly linked. The Polish counterrevolution is 
indissolubly linked with anti-Sovietism and 
anti-Semitism. You have in Solidarnosc an 
organisation like the KPN, the Confederation 
for an Independent Poland, which is explicitly 

Polish masses welcome Soviet liberation from Nazi terror. 

divestment is when the oppressed South African 
toilers, who have created this wealth, 'di
vest' their own rul ing class and the imperi
alists of Britain, Germany and especially this 
country of that wealth. 

You have a situation in South Africa now 
which is prerevolutionary, and which is cen
tred on black labor. Well, ,there are as many 
blacks in the United States as there are in 
South Africa, and they're overwhelmingly 
linked to or concentrated in the industrial 
worki ng cl ass. They are a powerhouse for 
social revolution in this country. So what 
happens in South Africa has tremendous impact 
on what happens in the United States. 

The United States was defeated and humili
ated in Vietnam. That was a tremendous victory 
for the Vietnamese people, but it was a shot 
heard throughout the world. That victory in
spired and spurred on the movement for indep
endence in AnEola and Mozambique, which in 
turn sparked a revolution within the metro
politan country, Portugal. This laid the basis 
for the courageous Soweto uprising. The con
ditions for that uprising already existed, but 
the inspiration came through the heroic 
struggle of the Angolans and Cubans and their 
humiliation of what had appeared up to then to 
be an invincible power, South,Africa. 

The greatest support we can give to the 
black struggle for freedom in South Africa is 
to struggle for black freedom and socialist 
revolution here in the United States. We need 
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From Handsworth to Soweto. 
Smash the bosses' racist terror 

and openly for a Catholic, capitalist Poland 
-- even the New York Times said it's anti
Semitic. Now the fact that there is anti
Semitism within Solidarnosc is not an obstacle 
to people like Michel Varga, the founder of 
the movement that the speaker is associated 
with, because he himself was indubitably anti
Semitic, calling Jewish militants 'dirty 
Yids.' [order to stop speaking by the chair) 

So, I would like to make the point there is 
a different tradition in Poland, there is the 
tradition of Rosa Luxemburg, there is the 
tradition of the Polish Communist Party in the 
early 1920s, which fought against Pilsudskiism. 
That's the tradition of Polish Trotskyism -
it's the fight for the unity of the Russian 
and Polish proletariats. Political revolution 
is counterposed to capitalist restoration, 
it's counterposed to Solidarnosc .• 

Der Spiegel 

more victories like November 27, 1982. But to 
do that we need to build the party that 
brought that victory, an internationalist 
party dedicated to building sections of the 
revolutionary vanguard in every country, to 
carry out their duty to the world proletariat.. 

Wapping ... 
(Continued from page 12) 

TUC (whom they previously expected to call a 
general strike on the miners' behalf) to dis
cipline the EETPU scabs at Wapping. Remember 
the TUC's role at Warrington, where they 
knifed the NGA. 

Today more than ever the road to victory 
against Murdoch lies through breaking the 
Labourite stranglehold imposed by the existing 
leadership, at national and branch level. To 
hell with Kinnock/Willis' 'guidelines' for im
poterit pickets! Rally printers from throughout 
Fleet Street and beyond and other trade union
ists for real mass pickets to blockade and 
seize Wapping! Back them up with a couple of 
dozen TGWU lorries parked outside the gate! 
For full union blacking of all News Inter
national titles! Miners: bring the spirit of 
Saltley Gates to Wapping! Form elected strike 
committees across union lines which can lay 
the basis for a single industrial union 
throughout the industry! 

Don't fall for the leadership's attempts 
to channel anger against Murdoch into 'Brit
ish jobs jor British workers' nationalism: 
when Workers Hammer sellers at one of the 
Saturday night pickets argued with a SOGAT 
militant that a red, white and blue sign 
reading 'Britain is our country and printing 
is our job' looked like it could have come 
frOm the National Front, he went over and tore 
it down. The cycle of Labourite nationalist 
reformism and Tory economic terror have made 
Britain decrepit and driven its working 
population into 'third world' poverty. What is 
needed is an internationalist programme and 
party that can consistently defend jobs and 
working conditions as part of the struggle_to 
overthrow this entire rotting, racist capital
ist system. Bust union-buster Murdoch! Victory 
to the News International strike!. 
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Waldheim ... 
(Continued from" page 9) 

government with the SPO, was an Obersturm
fuehrer in the First SS Infantry Bri~ade which 
participated in the mass execution of Jews 
durin~ its operations in the occupied Ukraine. 

Today, the Austrian workin~ class still 
needs a party worthy of its heroic fight of 
1934, a Trotskyist party with a programme to 
conquer state power and sweep away the fes
terin~ Nazi filth and the whole putrified re
actionary bourgeois state. Such a party must 
be forged in combat a~ainst the social
democratic traitors of the SPO, which is still 
the recognised party of the Austrian working 
class. Key to splitting this bourgeois 
workers party along class lines is the fight 
against Austrian chau~inism. Thus Kreisky in
itially commented that the Waldheim revel
ations were a 'monstrous meanness', while the 
SPO presidential candidate Steyrer proclaimed 
that 'Austria is capable of dealing with her 
problems hersel f' (Die Presse, 27 March). 

Revolutionary opposition to resurgent 
Austrian nationalism means the most forceful 
defence of Austria's biggest minority, the 
30,000-strong Slovenian population in the 
southern province of Kaernten. After Anschluss, 
the rabid nationalism of the German-speaking 
population gave Kaernten the reputation of 
the 'Fuehrer's most faithful district'. Re
cently officials ordered reductions in the 
teaching of Slovenian in the schools, in a 
move to force the population to speak German. 
It was in this enclave of diehard nationalism, 
where the Nazis carried out fierce reprisals 
against villages suspected of harbouring 
partisans, that Waldheim made some of his most 
demagogic appeals. Only by smashing bour~eois 
class rule will the victims of the Nazi 
terror, such as the inmates of the Austrian 
Mauthausen concentration camp, be avenged and 
social justice achieved through proletarian 
class.rule. 

The main enemy is at home! 

In 1947, Yugoslavia sou~ht Waldheim's ex
tradition for war crimes. However, a 21 April 
Tanjug dispatch states, 'In the era of Cold 
War and the deterioration of international 
relations with all the attendant negative con
sequences, there evolved a negative attitude 
also towards the extradition and punishment of 
war criminals. Inthe given situation, theU.N. 
Commission of War Crimes was abolished. Sub
sequently, the Yugoslav State Commission for 
War Crimes also ceased to function.' A 
fTashinyton Post (1 May) article, 'Bel~rade 

Kept Silence on Waldheim War Charges,' cites 
Tito's 1948 break with Stalin and Belgrade's 
subsequent 'overriding priority of maintaining 
good relations with Austria, a major trading 
partner and neutral buffer amid nonaligned 
Yugoslavia's three Soviet Bloc and two NATO 
neie;hbors' . 

Perhaps diplomatiC considerations influ
enced Belgrade to drop the issue. However, 
this is small potatoes compared to the more 
than 40-year coverup of Nazi war criminals run 
by the United States government. In mountains 
of files in the National Archives, military 
archives, CIA/FBI dustbins, etc, there are the 
records of literally thousands of Nazi war 
criminals who were smuggled out of Europe 
along the nefarious OSS 'rat line' to safe 
harbour in Paraguay and Argentina, or who were 
imported wholesale into this country by 'Oper
ation Paper Clip' to service new masters in 
the 'war against Bolshevism'. Andrija 
Artukovic, the former police boss of the Nazi 
puppet state of Croatia, who was last week 
sentenced to death by a Zagreb court, was har
boured for decades by the US because the no
torious Ustasha 'Butcher of the Balkans' might 
face 'persecution' in a Communist state! 

Now Attorney General Edwin Meese is to de
cide if Waldheim's name should be placed on an 
INS list of those excluded from eQtry into the 
US. The man whose hand was behind the bombing 
of the black MOVE commune in Philadelphia has 
no more right to pass judgment on mass murder 
than the fire-bombers of Dresden did in the 
Nuremburg war crimes tribunal! Moreover, we 
have to ask why it took the initiative of the 
World Jewish Congress to finally investigate 
the damning documents in the US National Ar
chives. According to a former Austrian official 
and OSS agent in World War II, when Waldheim 
was hired as personal secretary to the foreign 
minister in 1946, it was with the explicit 
support of American intelligence. Robert Herz
stein notes: 
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'One question that comes to mind is whether 
Mr. Waldheim, an important figure in Germany 
Army intelligence ... went to work in a 
higher capacity for the West after the war. 
He was a multi-lingual intellectual who had 
expertise in the evaluation of intelligence 
from Communists .... Did he now put his 
skills to work for the West, with the 
understanding that the war crimes alle
gation would be allowed to drift into ob
livion?' (New York Times, 8 April) 
There is also the stance taken by Simon 

Wiesenthal, who claims there is 'no evidence' 
that Waldheim committed crimes -- in spite of 
the Yugoslav and American documentation. It is 
perhaps relevant tcat Wiesenthal is a well
known supporter of the same right-wing 
Austrian People's Party (the OVP) of which 
Waldheim is the presidential candidate. More 
importantly, in an interview in the New York 
Daily News (16 May), Wiesenthal accuses the 
World Jewish Congress of creating a Bitburg 
for Austria. This implicit apology for Reagan 
is no surprise coming from a man who has 
joined the campaign for CIA funds to the 
Nicaraguan contras, and who in 1984 gave an 
award to Jeane Kirkpatrick as a 'Humanitarian 
Laureate'. And the Israelis seem none too 
happy with the WJC's revelations. 

The World Jewish Congress has done a real 
service in expos~ng Waldheim's past as a Nazi 
war criminal. But these Zionists cannot resist 
equating Waldheim's supporters with the entire 
Austrian people. WJC executive director Elan 
Steinberg told the Austrian magazine Profil in 
a March interview that if Waldheim was elected, 
'Everybody with an Austrian passport will have 
this cloud of uncertainty travel with him' 
(New York Times, 17 May). 

Reagan's salute to the SS Nazi graves in 
Bitburg last year showed where the American 
bourgeoisie stands. German imperialism and its 
Austrian lackey at the time were defeated 
mainly due to the heroic struggle of the 
Soviet Union, at the cost of 20 million lives. 
The US emerged as the dominant imperialist 
force from the war which ushered in the 
'American century', lasting all of 25 years 
until its defeat on the battlefields of Viet
nam. Even before Germany surrendered, the 
American ruling class began. recruiting 'for
mer' Nazis -- from V-2 rocket expert Wernher 
von Braun and the anti-Soviet Gehlen spy ap
paratus to Gestapo butchers like Klaus Barbie 
-- and pressing them into service in its 
drive to reconquer the states torn from the 
grip of capitalist exploitation, first and 
foremost the homeland of the October Revol
ution. It will take world socialist revolution 
to bring all the imperialist war criminals to 
justice. And in this struggle, the main enemy 
is at home!. 

Sri Lanka ... 
(Continued from page 7) 

the policy of Sinhalese racialist exclusivity 
sought to make external to 'our people' first 
the plantation Tamils and Burghers (mixed-race 
descendants of European settlers) and now the 
Muslims and Tamils. As the islapd today is 
torn apart by Sinhalese state terror and re
taliatory Tamil terrorism against innocent 
civilians, it seems clear that the cycle of 
bloodbaths will not easily be broken. The 
pressure on India to step in to restore order 
is rapidly becoming irresistible. Rajiv Gandhi 
is perhaps impeded from action by his evident 
desire for a rapprochement with US imperial-

ism, and by the precarious condition of bloody 
national antagonisms inside India. But if he 
permits the Sri Lanka'government to accom
plish the genocidal slaughter of Tamil Hindus, 
it would mean his undoi~g as surely as his 
mother's falling out with the Sikhs meant 
hers. Sooner or later, and likely sooner, the 
Indian army will be forced to intervene in 
Lanka, the Sinhalese will 'get theirs' and 
the Tamils won't like it very much either. 

As against the despairing perspective of 
nationalists, for whom guerrilla counter
terrorism and eventual Indian invasion rep
resent the only logical programme, we fight 
for the perspective of revolutionary class 

Tamil nationalist group now claims 'credit' for blowing 
up Air Lanka jet filled with tourists. 

struggle across national lineL The bloody 
horror of communal slaughter, in India no less 
than in Lanka, will be ended only by inter
national class struggle, uniting the toiling 
masses across all ethnic, national and re
ligious divisions under the leadership of a 
world party of socialist revolution, a reborn 
Fourth International_ For a federated workers 
republic of Eelam and Lanka, part of a social
ist federation of South Asia!. 

Correction 
The article 'Solidarnosc calls for Wall 

Street to run Poland' in Workers Hammer no 80 
(June 1986) erroneously identified the French 
organisation Lutte Ouvriere (LO) as partici
pating in last December's anti-Communist 
demonstration against the visit of Poland's 
General Jaruzelski. LO was, in fact, not pres
ent, though much of the so-called far left 
was. LO did, however, alibi CIA financing for 
the Force' Ouvriere trade-union federation (see 
Workers Hammer no 75, January 1986). Since 
1980, LO has always called for 'complete 
solidarity' with Solidarnosc, even though LO 
characterises Walesa's clerIcal-nationalist 
programme as 'completely counterposed to the 
future political and economic interests of 
the Polish working class'. 
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WORKERS 

Seize Murdoch's fortress Wa~~ing! 

Don't play by 
Kinnock's rules! 

The drawn-out strike by 5500 printworkers 
against Rupert Murdoch's vicious mass sacking 
and union-busting is an object lesson in 
Labourite treachery. The strike has continued 
since last February through the sheer forti
tude and persistence of the rank and file and 
the support of militants fro~ other unions, 
particularly miners. It has continued in the 
face of outright sabotage by the union bureau
crats -- notably Tony Dubbins of the NGA and 
Brenda Dean of SOGAT -- and equally treacher
ous collusion with the bosses' courts against 
the union by a pretend 'opposition' centred on 
the London SOGAT leadership and supported 
by the Morning Star. 

Week after week, thousands of militants 
continue to march down from Tower Hill to The 
Highway, fists in their pockets, hoping 
tonight will be the night when the scabs are 
driven out of Fortress Wapping -- as they 
almost were on 16 March when a s?ction of 
fence got torn down and the only thing between 
the strikers and the scabs was a thin line of 
SOGAT mar~hals. More than a thousand printers 
and their supporters have been arrested .. 
Dozens have been injured by rampaging, 
truncheon-wielding cops. Even so, when the 
leadership forced a ballot in early June on a 
sellout proposal which wouldn't have saved a 
single job, the membership threw it back by a 
vote of more than 2 to 1. Since then, the 
twice-weekly marches have been ever more 
tightly regimented to avoid militant confront
ation, and even paper instructions for second
ary blacking have been abandoned. After five 
months, one thing is certain: the only road to 
victory lies through a political struggle 
against all those who place unity with scab
herder Neil Kinnock above all else. Break 
the Labourite stranglehold -- Don't play by 
Kinnock's sellout rules! Victory to the News 
International strike! 

The Labourite misleaders see their main 
task not as defending their union membership 
and leading it to victory but as policing 
the workers' militancy so as not to embarrass 
the would-be Labour prime minister. Dean 
opened up the June SOGAT conference in Scar
borough with a .yicious broadside against 
'wreckers' in the union who sought more mili
tant action. 'I am not interested in macho 
breast-thumping or street corner chants about 
"selling people dm'in the river"', she railed. 
'We owe it to ourselves, to our families and 
to Britain as a nation to return a Labour 
government .... We must not allow anything to 
come in the way of that.' She could not have 
put it any clearer: 5500 jobs are to be sac
rificed to grease Kinnock's way into Downing 
Street! And to drive the point horne, Kinnock 
and Norman Willis themselves were wheeled out. 
Kinnock denounced those who 'advocated viol
ence' (ie militant struggle), while Willis 
made a saies pitch for' realism' (ie 
defeatism). 

When Willis tried that in front of Welsh 
miners two years ago, they dangled a noose in 
front of his throat and booed him down. But 
the supposed opposition to Dean & Co, centred 
on Morning Star supporters in the London 
branch leadership like Mike Hicks and Bill 
Freeman, instead joined the chorus of 'unity'. 
Freeman took the floor to denounce pro-strike 
activists for ~disgracefully attacking Brenda 
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Dean'. The 12 June Morning Star whitewashed 
Kinnock wi th the headl ine, 'Kinnock praises 
SOGAT pickets', followed two weeks later (26 
June) with an absurd claim that 'TUC supports 
Wapping pickets'. Try to sell that line to 
Wapping pickets! 

The Thatcher government remains brittle, 
hated and self-evidently bankrupt. Serious 
militant struggle by the working class could 
not only smash its attacks but bring it down. 
But that means learning the central lesson of 
the miners strike: support for Kinnock means 
defeat in struggle. It is necessary to split 
the Labour Party, winning its working class 
base from pro-capitalist reformism and the 
Labourite traitors, right and 'left', to a 
revolutionary vanguard party based on a pro
gramme of international class struggle. 

It was a result of the miners' determined 
and militant struggle that Thatcher's popu
larity plummetted -~ when the IRA carried out 
a bomb attack on Thatcher and her Cabinet in 
Bright?n, they were cheered by millions of 
workers, The Iron Bitch could have been top
pled from power. But the Labour P~ty and TUC 
joined forces with the Tories to ensure the 
miners' defeat -- and the 'lefts' in turn 
joined forces with Kinnock and Willis. To 
have spread the miners strike into the 
needed general strike -- by bringing out the 

strategic, and 'left'-led, railworkers, 
dockers and transport workers -- would have 
posed sharply the question of power: Which 
class shall rule? And this the pro-Labour re
formists, 'left' no less than right -- com
mitted to maintaining capitalism -- want to 
avoid at all costs. Just as during the miners 
strike TGWU 'left' Ron Todd got the striking 
dockers back to work, so today he refuses to 
mobilise his lorry drivers to black Murdoch's 
scab rags. 

One and all, the Labourites and their fake
left hangers-on are intent on burying the 
lessons of the miners strike. Kinnock is 
widely reviled in the coalfields and among 
militants throughout the labour movement and 
minority communities for the racist Judas he 
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Wapping strikers face down cops. 

Workers Hammer 

Wapping strikers throw proposed sellout back at Dean 
and Dubbins. Strategy for victory through mass pickets 
and effective blacking means fight to break labourite 
stranglehold. 

is. And Kinnock in government will be worse 
than Kinnock in 'opposition'. Already he is 
promising to police the trade unions on behalf 
of the imperialist anti-Soviet war drive. John 
Prescott rails at the NGA conference: 'A 
Labour government should legislate to ensure 
that unions which defy an order to hold a pre
strike ballot lose their certificate of 
independence' '(Guardian, 2 July). Roy 
Hattersley nonchalantly assures worried capi
talists that stopping unemployment is 'not a 
priority' and affirms 'the most positive party 
commitment to NATO since the days of Attlee 
and Bevin'. Meanwhile Denzil Davies vows not 
to cut a penny from anti-Soviet war prepar
ations. And they all join in racist diatribes 
against blacks and Asians who defend them
selves against cop and fascist terror. While 
Kinnock/Hattersley and their gang are assur
edly 'positive' about NATO's war drive and its 
dictates for domestic austerity, the deep 
schism in the Labour Party induced by the Cold 
War and sharpened by the miners strike remains 
widespread at the base, who are disgusted with 
Kinnock and everything he stands for. 

But the fake lefts shower Kinnock with 
praise, pledge him their support in '88 and 
drag their unions into the very same capital
ist courts which robbed the miners of millions 
of pounds in blood money .. And while Arthur 
Scargill excluded Eddie Shah's reporters from 
the NUM conference in June for Shah's union
busting at Warrington in 1983, his line to 
Wapping strikers is to keep on pressurising 
Willis & Co and fall in line for 'unity be
hind Kinnock' and a new Labour government. 

The fake revolutionaries are already trum
petting their 'socialist campaigns for a 
Labour victory' ~ The centrist f'lorkers Power 
(June 1986), for instance, crowns its latest 
'watchwords of the day' with the call: 
'Force the Labour leadership to use the divi
sions in the Tories' ranks to encourage and 
support active resistance now to their at
tacks'. 'Force' Judas Kinnock 'to encourage 
active resistance'? Truly, these people have 
short and selective memories -- from the 
miners strike to Wapping, Kinnock's stock-in
trade is to use the 'divisions' between 
strikers and scabs to encourage defeat. With 
some consistency, WP also looks to Willis' 

continued on page 10 

JULY/AUGUST 1986 


	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer711
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer712
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer713
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer717
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer720
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer721
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer722

	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer725
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer726
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer727
	081_1986_07-08_Workers Hammer729

